

R Street Shorts No. 144 June 2025

THE COST OF RENEWABLE FUEL INCENTIVES: A TWO-PART POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

Part 2: How the RFS Has Damaged the Environment and Burdened Taxpayers

By Nan Swift

Policymakers have spent hundreds of millions of taxpayer dollars to mitigate water-quality problems and other harmful effects of the RFS, such as lost income and lower property values—dollars that could have been put to better use if not spent combating the problem Congress created.

Introduction

Abundant, clean water is an essential part of daily life, from drinking and sanitation to fishing and recreation. The Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS) has put this vital resource at risk for nearly one-third of Americans by artificially boosting acreage dedicated to corn production, resulting in degraded water quality from the Great Lakes to the Gulf of Mexico.¹ In part 2 of this series, we demonstrate that policymakers have spent hundreds of millions of taxpayer dollars to mitigate these water-quality problems and other harmful effects, such as lost income and lower property values—dollars that could have been put to better use if not spent combating the problem Congress created.

The Problem with Corn

The RFS, originally enacted in 2005 and expanded in 2007, required that ever-increasing gallons of renewable biofuels be blended into the nation's vehicle fuel supply.² This led to a dramatic spike in acres dedicated to corn, the primary feedstock for domestic ethanol production (Figure 1).³



The RFS has put a vital resource—water—at risk for **nearly one-third of Americans** by artificially boosting acreage dedicated to corn production, resulting in degraded water quality from the Great Lakes to the Gulf of Mexico.



R Street Shorts No. 144 June 2025

Figure 1: Acres of U.S. Corn Harvested, 1970 to 2023



Source: Nick Paulson and Gary Schnitkey, "Impacts of Corn Acreage Increases on National Corn Yields," *farmdoc daily* 14:59 (March 26, 2024). https://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2024/03/impacts-of-corn-acreage-increases-on-national-corn-yields.html.

To eke out more acreage for corn, growers turned to less productive ground—marginal areas where, without a new incentive, the cost and effort of crop production would have otherwise outweighed the value of the crop.⁴ In the first five years of the RFS, it is estimated that 1 million acres of environmentally sensitive lands previously set aside for conservation were put into production.⁵ More specifically, the very habitats that played an essential role in preventing runoff of soil and chemicals into waterways—wetlands and riparian zones—fell victim to the plow just when they were needed most.⁶

This new market for corn had an especially troubling environmental impact. Compared to other row crops, corn can be particularly hard on the land. It requires significantly more fertilizer—nitrogen, phosphate, and potash—than cotton, soybeans, or wheat.⁷ Soybeans can "fix" their own nitrogen from the air and re-enrich the soil, but corn cannot use atmospheric nitrogen, which is why the two crops are often rotated to prevent nutrient depletion.⁸ However, increased demand for corn quickly disrupted this historical relationship, incentivizing more corn-corn growing cycles.⁹ Repeatedly growing corn on the same soil requires more fertilizer applications, acidifying the soil and disrupting the nitrogen cycle.¹⁰ Efforts to address this soil degradation create a problematic cascade of effects. Corn depletes the topsoil, so it requires extra fertilizer, but the extra fertilizer further depletes the ground, requiring even more fertilizer.¹¹ In addition, corn's deep roots are not adept at holding delicate topsoil in place.¹² Combining this issue with intensive farming methods and long months of bare fields exposed to the elements, excessive production on depleted land has led to a massive loss of topsoil across the Corn Belt.¹³



Compared to other row crops, corn can be particularly hard on the land. It requires significantly more fertilizer—nitrogen, phosphate, and potash—than cotton, soybeans, or wheat.



and Dead Zones

Part 2: How the RFS Has Damaged the Environment and Burdened Taxpayers

Downstream Effects

After the implementation of the RFS, as more and more marginal land continued to be converted into active farmland, the loss of these critical natural buffers meant that increasing amounts of topsoil and fertilizers began running off into waterways where it began to give rise to massive algal blooms.¹⁴ These harmful algal blooms (HABs) are not only eyesores, but they can also be malodorous, detrimental to aquatic life, and toxic to humans and animals.¹⁵ Moreover, when the rafts of algae die, they consume oxygen, creating hypoxic areas or "dead zones" that are dangerous to people and marine life.¹⁶

This cycle has proliferated in parts of the Great Lakes and the Gulf of Mexico—two regions directly downstream from heavy corn and corn ethanol production. Figure 2 shows the relationship between corn production, waterways, algal blooms, and resultant dead zones.¹⁷

Figure 2: Interrelated Areas of Corn Production, Waterways, Algal Blooms,

R Street Shorts No. 144 June 2025



HABs are not only eyesores, but they can also be malodorous, detrimental to aquatic life, and toxic to humans and animals.



HABs have affected all of the Great Lakes to varying degrees. Lake Erie is particularly prone to blue-green HABs because of its shallowness, and HABs have increased in severity there since the enactment of the RFS.¹⁸ Lake Michigan, surrounded on nearly all sides by corn production, also experiences HABs frequently.¹⁹ Even Lake Superior, with its deep and once-frigid waters, has recently fallen victim to HABs.²⁰ In short, increasing temperatures and nutrient run-off from heavier precipitation over agriculture-heavy areas has created an ideal environment for the algae to flourish.²¹



In addition, the Mississippi River watershed is a super highway of nutrientrich water that drains from the Corn Belt directly into the warm waters of the Gulf of Mexico where many harmful HABs now thrive.²² Although cyanobacteria—the culprit behind blue-green algae—primarily live in freshwater, they are increasingly able to survive in the brackish areas where the Mississippi River and Gulf of Mexico meet and where a 2019 bloom was described as being "[I]ike swimming through chocolate mousse."²³

Even after the blooms die off, damage still remains in the form of oxygenstarved dead zones; the Gulf of Mexico hosts the second-largest such dead zone in the world.²⁴ Though the size of the Gulf's dead zone fluctuates, the affected area was nearly the size of New Jersey in 2024, up from a Delaware-sized area in 2018.²⁵ This is disastrous for the area's ecosystem. Marine life flee as oxygen dips too low to sustain life, and any sea life that does survive might be cut off from spawning grounds.²⁶ This mass exodus impacts commercial fishing, which is forced further offshore, taking more hours and more fuel to capture fewer available fish.²⁷

Counting the Cost

Lawmakers have repeatedly tasked agencies and educational institutions with studying the HAB problem and implementing plans to mitigate it.²⁸ Because many task forces or appropriations can have overlapping purposes, it is difficult to say precisely how much total funding has been spent on HAB mitigation. Still, Table 1 provides examples of projects that have totaled more than \$750 million over 10 years.

Table 1: Example Projects that Spend Funds on HAB Mitigation

Funding (in millions of dollars) Year Agency Project 2022 18.9²⁹ National Oceanic Grants for research and Atmospheric and monitoring Administration 2014-2024 641.9³⁰ **Great Lakes** Nonpoint source pollution Restoration Initiative (agriculture) grants 2015-2024 Ohio Sea Grant HAB Research 24³¹ Initiative 2019-2024 Centers for 6.2³² Surveillance, **Disease Control** prevention, and and Prevention response to HABrelated illnesses 2021-2026 Gulf Hypoxia Research and 60³³ Program education

The Government Accountability Office provides a more concrete view of federal engagement in HAB mitigation efforts. The Office found that from 2013 to 2015—a three-year period in the heart of the RFS initiative—12

R Street Shorts No. 144 June 2025



Though the size of the Gulf's dead zone fluctuates, the affected area was nearly the size of New Jersey in 2024, up from a Delaware-sized area in 2018.



different federal agencies spent \$101 million on activities like researching, monitoring, and forecasting various aspects of the HAB problem.³⁴

In 2014, Toledo, Ohio, which is on the banks of Lake Erie, experienced a catastrophic HAB that shut down the city's drinking water system for three days and cost the city (and nearby Pelee Island, Ontario) an estimated \$65 million in damage to property values, business disruption, tourism, recreation, and emergency water treatment.³⁵ Since then, Toledo has spent more than \$500 million upgrading their water treatment system to address these issues.³⁶ The Lake Erie area alone could lose \$12.9 billion in water tourism and fishing if HABs continue to plague the lake.³⁷

Further south, HABs have also inflicted significant economic harm and threatened key industries. In 2011, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration estimated that "[h]armful algal blooms and hypoxia cost the U.S. seafood and tourism industries approximately \$82 million per year."³⁸ The problem has only worsened with time: A more recent 2020 nonpartisan report estimated related damages of more than \$2.4 billion a year to commercial and recreational fishing industries alone.³⁹

Pathways to Improvement

Viewed broadly, the causes of HABs are multifaceted; pollution is not the only factor. Weather and climate change also play important roles.⁴⁰ Moreover, agriculture runoff is not the only contributor to nonpoint source pollution, nor is corn production the only source of agriculture runoff.⁴¹ That said, corn production is demonstrably a significant factor in the development of HABs in the Great Lakes and Gulf of Mexico where the input intensity of the "greedy crop" is compounded by the Midwest's unique geography.⁴²

In the same way, the RFS is not the sole cause of corn production pollution. Federal crop insurance and other federal subsidies like the Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage programs also incentivize soil-depleting monoculture and planting on marginal lands.⁴³ But the jump in corn acreage, followed by increasing and expanding HABs after RFS enactment is unlikely to be mere coincidence.⁴⁴

There is more than one solution to the costly problem of HABs. Water treatment after the fact can be expensive; families in Toledo are paying an additional \$100 per year to monitor and treat HABs in Lake Erie.⁴⁵ The Environmental Protection Agency suggests targeted HAB-prevention strategies, like aeration or erecting physical barriers to inhibit algae growth but notes that these "are expensive and best suited to small, affected bodies of water."⁴⁶ Once major dead zones appear, treating the problem directly is not feasible.⁴⁷

R Street Shorts No. 144 June 2025



The Lake Erie area alone could lose \$12.9 billion in water tourism and fishing if HABs continue to plague the lake.



The Environmental Protection Agency suggests targeted HAB-prevention strategies, like aeration or erecting physical barriers to inhibit algae growth but notes that these "are expensive and best suited to small, affected bodies of water."

R Street Shorts—Part 2: How the RFS Has Damaged the Environment and Burdened Taxpayers



Preventing nutrient runoff from reaching lakes and oceans in the first place should be a top priority. Improving farming practices is part of that solution. Maintaining natural barriers between fields and freshwater ecosystems, planting cover crops, and using crop rotation would help.⁴⁸ New technologies also offer some hope for reducing the overall need for fertilizer. For example, precision agriculture tools can carefully target the application of fertilizer, and new gene-edited microbes can fix nitrogen from the air for crops that would otherwise require fertilizer.⁴⁹

Policy Recommendations

The most comprehensive and least expensive path toward HAB reduction is to end the federal incentives for corn overproduction by focusing on two essential steps:



Eliminating or reforming the RFS to halt the artificial demand for corn monoculture. Corn ethanol would likely continue to be used in most traditional vehicle fuels, and supply would be driven by consumer demand.



Reducing and reforming the agriculture safety net to prevent HABs. By better aligning the cost of risk with farming practices, farmers would be less likely to plant in risky, environmentally sensitive areas. The current farm safety net subsidizes the status quo and impedes the adoption of more environmentally friendly technologies and methods.⁵⁰

Conclusion

HABs and the federal policies that help them proliferate are ecological and fiscal crises. As the first paper in this series demonstrated, the RFS, specifically, has been a costly policy failure that has fallen short of its climate goals. Moreover, as this second paper has shown, the RFS has contributed to a compounding series of environmental harms. Rather than correcting the RFS's underlying problems, lawmakers have layered on new spending in the form of more subsidies, more programs, and more taxpayer dollars. Much like layers of sediment settling in a riverbed, each new fix further obscures the underlying issue. To disrupt the flow of bad congressional spending and fixes, we must return to the source. Shrinking the federal footprint in the farm economy—by reforming the RFS and modernizing agricultural subsidies—is the clearest path to cleaner water, healthier ecosystems, and more accountable stewardship of public resources.



Shrinking the federal footprint in the farm economy—by reforming the RFS and modernizing agricultural subsidies—is the clearest path to cleaner water, healthier ecosystems, and more accountable stewardship of public resources.

About the Author

Nan Swift is a resident fellow with the R Street Institute's governance program.



Endnotes

- Dana W. Kolpin, "Importance of the Mississippi River Basin for investigating agricultural-chemical contamination of the hydrologic cycle," *Science of the Total Environment* 243:2-3 (2000), pp. 71-72. https://pubs.usgs.gov/publication/70168344; Larry D. McKinney et al, "The Gulf of Mexico: An Overview," *Oceanography* 34:1 (June 3, 2021), pp. 30-43. https://doi.org/10.5670/oceanog.2021.115; "State of the Great Lakes 2022 Report," United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2022. https://binational.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/State-of-the-Great-Lakes-2022-Report.pdf.
- 2. Kelsi Bracmort, "The Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS): An Overview," Congressional Research Service, July 31, 2023. https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/R43325.pdf.
- Nick Paulson and Gary Schnitkey, "Impacts of Corn Acreage Increases on National Corn Yields," *farmdoc daily* 14:59 (March 26, 2024). https://farmdocdaily.illinois. edu/2024/03/impacts-of-corn-acreage-increases-on-national-corn-yields.html; Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Ethanol Fuel Basics," U.S. Department of Energy, last accessed March 31, 2025. https://afdc.energy.gov/fuels/ethanol-fuel-basics.
- 4. James Chen, "Marginal Land: What It Is, How it Works, Uses," Investopedia, July 12, 2022. https://www.investopedia.comterms/m/marginal-land.
- 5. Xiaoguang Chen and Madhu Khanna, "Effects of corn ethanol production on Conservation Reserve Program acres in the U.S.," *Applied Energy* 225 (Sept. 1, 2018), pp. 124-134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.04.104.
- 6. Carla S.S. Ferreira et al, "Wetlands as nature-based solutions for water management in different environments," *Current Opinion in Environmental Science & Health* 33 (June 2023). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coesh.2023.100476; T.R. Aguiar Jr. et al., "Nutrient removal effectiveness by riparian buffer zones in rural temperate watersheds: The impact of no-till crop practices," *Agriculture Water Management* 149 (February 2025), pp. 74-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2014.10.031.
- 7. "Why Farmers Rotate Corn and Soybeans," Nebraska Corn Board, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://nebraskacorn.govcornstalk/corn101/why-farmers-rotate-cornand-soybeans; "Fertilizer Use and Price," U.S. Department of Agriculture, Jan. 5, 2025. https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/fertilizer-use-and-price.
- 8. "Soybeans need nitrogen to produce protein," Missouri Soybeans, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://mosoy.org/about-soybeans/environment/nitrogen; "Why Farmers Rotate Corn and Soybeans." https://nebraskacorn.gov/cornstalk/corn101/why-farmers-rotate-corn-and-soybeans.
- National Agriculture Library, "The Three Sisters of Indigenous American Agriculture," U.S. Department of Agriculture, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://www. nal.usda.gov/collections/stories/three-sisters; T. Jake Smith and Gian Carlo Moschini, "Corn Ethanol Expansion and the Evolution of US Crop Patterns," Center for Agriculture and Rural Development, December 2023. https://www.card.iastate.edu/products/publications/pdf/23wp656.pdf.
- Lauren Quinn, "20 years in the making: Rotate corn for better soil health," University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign, June 16, 2020. https://aces.illinois. edu/news/20-years-making-rotate-corn-better-soil-health; BioMan Biology, "The Nitrogen Cycle!," YouTube, Sept. 7, 2023. https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=uip4Q6t7yfQ&t=340s.
- 11. Kelsey Simpkins, "Soil degradation costs U.S. corn farmers a half-billion dollars every year," CU Boulder Today, Jan. 12, 2021. https://www.colorado.edu/ today/2021/01/12/soil-degradation-costs-us-corn-farmers-half-billion-dollars-every-year.
- 12. "Corn," North Dakota State University, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://www.ndsu.edu/pubweb/chiwonlee/plsc211/student%20papers/articles11/A.Shanahan1.
- 13. Ibid.; Becca Dzombak, "The Nation's Corn Belt Has Lost a Third of Its Topsoil," Smithsonian Magazine, April 14, 2021. https://www.smithsonianmag.com/sciencenature/scientists-say-nations-corn-belt-has-lost-third-its-topsoil-180977485.
- 14. "Nonpoint Source: Agriculture," United States Environmental Protection Agency, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/nps/nonpoint-source-agriculture.
- 15. "How to Recognize a Harmful Algal Bloom," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 8, 2024. https://www.cdc.gov/harmful-algal-blooms/about/how-to-recognize-a-harmful-algal-bloom.html; "Cyanobacterial Harmful Algal Blooms," Wisconsin Harmful Algal Blooms Program, June 2024. https://www.dbs.wisconsin.gov/publications/p03625.pdf; Avianne Tan, "Toxic Algae Blooms Infesting Florida Beaches Are Putting a Damper on 4th of July Celebrations," ABC News, July 4, 2016. https://abcnews.go.com/US/toxic-algae-blooms-infesting-florida-beaches-putting-damper/story?id=40326610; "The Effects: Dead Zones and Harmful Algal Blooms," United States Environmental Protection Agency, Feb. 5, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/nutrientpollution/effects-dead-zones-and-harmful-algal-blooms.
- "The Effects: Dead Zones and Harmful Algal Blooms." https://www.epa.gov/nutrientpollution/effects-dead-zones-and-harmful-algal-blooms; "Harmful Algal Blooms (HABs) & Hypoxia," Cooperative Institute for Great Lakes Research, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://ciglr.seas.umich.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/HABs-Hypoxia-Fact-Sheet.pdf.
- "Great Lakes: Harmful Algal Blooms," National Ocean Service, June 16, 2024. https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/hazards/hab/great-lakes.html; "Impacts of the Dead Zone," The Nature Conservancy, Feb. 18, 2025. https://www.nature.org/en-us/about-us/where-we-work/priority-landscapes/gulf/stories-in-the-gulf/gulf-deadzone; Monica Bruckner, "The Gulf of Mexico Dead Zone," Montana State University, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://serc.carleton.edu/microbelife/topics/ deadzone/index.html.
- 18. "Algal Blooms," University of Michigan, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://glisa.umich.edu/resources-tools/climate-impacts/algal-blooms.
- Peter Payette, "Toxic Algae Pushes North As Corn Belt Expands," Interlochen Public Radio, Oct.7, 2013. https://www.interlochenpublicradio.org/michiganenvironment/2013-10-07/toxic-algae-pushes-north-as-corn-belt-expands; National Agricultural Statistics Service, "Corn for Grain 2023: Production by County for Selected States," United States Department of Agriculture. https://www.nass.usda.gov/Charts_and_Maps/Crops_County/cr-pr.php.
- 20. Sharon Oosthoek, "Lake Superior Summer: Blue-green algal blooms come to a lake once believed immune," Great Lakes Now, Aug. 24, 2021. https://www.greatlakesnow.org/2021/08/lake-superior-summer-algae-bloom.
- 21. Ibid.; National Agricultural IStatistics Service. https://www.nass.usda.gov/Charts_and_Maps/Crops_County/cr-pr.php.
- 22. "Gulf of America/Florida: Harmful Algal Blooms," National Ocean Service, Feb. 25, 2025. https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/hazards/hab/gulf-mexico.html.
- 23. Christine Hauser, "Mississippi Closes Beaches Because of Toxic Algae Blooms," The New York Times, July 8, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/08/us/toxicalgae-bloom-mississippi.html.
- 24. "What is a Dead Zone?," National Ocean Service, Feb. 21, 2025. https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/deadzone.html.
- 25. "Gulf of Mexico 'dead zone' larger than average, scientists find," National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Aug. 1, 2024. https://www.noaa.gov/newsrelease/gulf-of-mexico-dead-zone-larger-than-average-scientists-find; "Impacts of the Dead Zone." https://www.nature.org/en-us/about-us/where-we-work/ priority-landscapes/gulf/stories-in-the-gulf/gulf-dead-zone.
- "Dead Zone in the Gulf of Mexico," Ocean Today, August 2022. https://oceantoday.noaa.gov/deadzonegulf; Spike Johnson, "Fisherman, Farmers, and the Gulf Coast Dead Zone," The Weather Channel, Oct. 22, 2019. https://pulitzercenter.org/stories/fishermen-farmers-and-gulf-coast-dead-zone.
- 27. "Impacts of the Dead Zone." https://www.nature.org/en-us/about-us/where-we-work/priority-landscapes/gulf/stories-in-the-gulf/gulf-dead-zone.
- Eva Lipiec, "Marine Harmful Algal Blooms (HABs): Background, Statutory Authority, and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, Sept. 27, 2021. https://www.congress.gov/crs-product/R46921.
- 29. "NOAA awards \$18.9M for harmful algal bloom research, monitoring," National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Oct. 19, 2022. https://www.noaa.gov/ news-release/noaa-awards-189m-for-harmful-algal-bloom-research-monitoring.
- 30. "Funding," Great Lakes Restoration Initiative, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://www.glri.us/funding.
- "Latest Harmful Algal Bloom Research Initiative Projects Address Algal Bloom Impacts On Ohio," Water Online, March 7, 2024. https://www.wateronline.com/doc/ latest-harmful-algal-bloom-research-initiative-projects-address-bloom-impacts-ohio-0001.
- "Building Public Health Capacity for Harmful Algal Blooms," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Nov. 5, 2024. https://www.cdc.gov/harmful-algal-blooms/ programs/index.html.
- 33. "Gulf Hypoxia Program," United States Environmental Protection Agency, March 17, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/ms-htf/gulf-hypoxia-program.



- 34. J. Alfredo Gómez, "Information on Federal Agencies' Expenditures and Coordination Related to Harmful Algae," United States Government Accountability Office, October 2016. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-17-119.pdf.
- 35. Kendall Crawford, "A decade ago, Toledo lost access to its water. Toxic algal blooms are still a problem," *The Ohio Newsroom*, Aug. 2, 2024. https://www.statenews. org/section/the-ohio-newsroom/2024-08-02/a-decade-ago-toledo-lost-access-to-its-water-toxic-algal-blooms-are-still-a-problem.
- Megan Hartnett, "Changes made to Toledo water treatment plant since 2014 crisis," WTOL11, July 4, 2024. https://www.wtol.com/article/news/local/protectingour-water/toledo-water-treatment-plant-changes-made-since-2014-water-crisis/512-0ea411f8-63d2-47dc-89cb-3a2bfd68d52c.
- 37. "Economic Benefits of Reducing Harmful Algal Blooms in Lake Erie," International Joint Commission, October 2015. https://legacyfiles.ijc.org/tinymce/uploaded/ Publications/Economic-Benefits-Due-to-Reduction-in-HABs-October-2015.pdf; Mary Ellen Geist, "Lake Erie's Harmful Algal Blooms: Even Asian Carp won't eat it," Great Lakes Now, Sept. 27, 2017. https://www.greatlakesnow.org/2017/09/lake-eries-harmful-algae-blooms-even-asian-carp-wont-eat.
- 38. "Congressional Interest in Harmful Algae and Dead Zone Bill Prompts Hearing," National Centers for Coastal Ocean Science, June 25, 2011. https://coastalscience. noaa.gov/news/cscor-provides-testimony-to-congress-in-support-of-harmful-algae-and-hypoxia-law; "Impacts of the Dead Zone." https://www.nature.org/en-us/ about-us/where-we-work/priority-landscapes/gulf/stories-in-the-gulf/gulf-dead-zone.
- 39. Rebecca Boehm, "Reviving the Dead Zone," Union of Concerned Scientists, June 1, 2020. https://www.ucs.org/resources/reviving-dead-zone.
- 40. "Climate Change and Freshwater Harmful Algal Blooms," United States Environmental Protection Agency, Feb. 26, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/habs/climatechange-and-freshwater-harmful-algal-blooms.
- 41. "Basic Information about Nonpoint Source (NPS) Pollution," United States Environmental Protection Agency, Nov. 22, 2024. https://www.epa.gov/nps/basicinformation-about-nonpoint-source-nps-pollution; "Protecting Water Quality for Agricultural Runoff," United States Environmental Protection Agency, March 2005. https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2015-09/documents/ag_runoff_fact_sheet.pdf.
- 42. "Explaining the Gulf of Mexico Dead Zone," Restore the Mississippi River Delta, last accessed April 1, 2025. https://mississippiriverdelta.org/learning/explaining-the-gulf-of-mexico-dead-zone; "Q&A: A Conversation with Michael Pollan," Michael Pollan, Jan. 4, 2004. https://michaelpollan.com/interviews/q-a-a-conversation-with-michael-pollan.
- 43. Caroline Melear, "Eutrophication: What It Is and How Crop Insurance Makes It Worse," R Street Institute, July 2024. https://www.rstreet.org/wp-content/ uploads/2024/07/FINAL-Updated-Eutrophication_Explainer.pdf.
- Christopher J. Gobler, "Climate Change and Harmful Algal Blooms: Insights and perspective," Harmful Algae 91 (January 2020). https://doi.org/10.1016/j. hal.2019.101731.
- 45. "Western Lake Erie Basin Drinking Water Systems: Harmful Algal Bloom Cost of Intervention," Alliance for the Great Lakes, May 2022. https://greatlakes.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/05/FINAL-COI-Report-051622.pdf.
- 46. "Preventative Measures for Cyanobacterial HABs in Surface Water," United States Environmental Protection Agency, March 5, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/habs/ preventative-measures-cyanobacterial-habs-surface-water.
- 47. Steph Yin, "The Ambitious Plan to Pump Oxygen Back into the Baltic Sea," Vice, March 19, 2015. https://www.vice.com/en/article/the-ambitious-plan-to-pump-oxygen-back-into-the-baltic-sea.
- 48. "Sources and Solutions: Agriculture," United States Environmental Protection Agency, March 20, 2025. https://www.epa.gov/nutrientpollution/sources-and-solutions-agriculture.
- 49. Steve Morris et al., "Precision Agriculture: Benefits and Challenges for Technology Adoption and Use," Government Accountability Office, Jan. 31, 2024. https:// www.gao.gov/products/gao-24-105962; "Breakthrough Research Reveals First New Mode of Nitrogen Action for Crops this Century," AgNewsWire, Nov. 14, 2024. https://agnewswire.com/2024/11/14/breakthrough-research-reveals-first-new-mode-of-nitrogen-action-for-crops-this-century.
- Nan Swift, "The Unbridled Potential of the Future Farm Economy," *R Street Institute Policy Study* No. 297, Dec. 7, 2023. https://www.rstreet.org/research/theunbridled-potential-of-the-future-farm-economy; David Pearce, "Environmentally Harmful Subsidies: Policy Issues and Challenges," Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 2003, pp. 9-30. https://www.cbd.int/financial/fiscalenviron/g-subsidyharmful-oecd.pdf.